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RADFORD UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF VISITORS  

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 12, 2010 

           APPROVED    

MINUTES 

Members present: 

Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite, Rector 

Mr. Mark R. Pace, Vice Rector  

Ms. Nancy E. Artis 

Mr. Stephan Q. Cassaday 

Mr. Matthew B. Crisp 

Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr. 

Mr. Milton C. Johns 

Mr. Darius A. Johnson 

Mr. Walter F. Rugaber 

Dr. Cora S. Salzberg 

Mr. Ronald R. Wesley 

Dr. Kay K. Jordan (non-voting advisory faculty representative) 

Ms. Randi-Lyn Randall (non-voting advisory student representative) 

 

Members absent: 

Ms. Nancy H. Agee 

The Honorable J. Brandon Bell 

Ms. Wendy S. Tepper 

Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 

 

Others present: 

President Penelope W. Kyle 

Mr. Richard S. Alvarez, Chief Financial Officer and Vice President for Finance and Administration 

Mr. Kenneth J. Bonk, Associate Vice President for Student Affairs and Director of Student Activities 

Dr. Trae T. Cotton, Associate Vice President for Student Affairs and Dean of Students 

Mr. Jeffrey S. Douglas, Chief Communications Officer and Executive Director of University Relations 

Mr. Frank S. Ferguson, Consultant for Governmental Relations and Regulatory Affairs 

Mr. Ronald C. Forehand, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Commonwealth of Virginia 

Ms. Catherine C. Greenberg, Vice President for University Advancement 

Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Chief Information Officer and Vice President for Information Technology 

Mr. William R. Kennan, Vice Provost for Academic Affairs 

Ms. Jo Ann Kiernan, Special Assistant to the President 

Ms. Margaret D. McManus, University Auditor 

Dr. Steven W. Nape, Vice Provost for Enrollment Planning and Management 

Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath, Assistant Vice President for Budget and Planning 

Mr. Roy E. Saville, Director of Capital Planning and Outlay 

Dr. Joseph P. Scartelli, Interim Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 

Dr. Mark R. Shanley, Vice President for Student Affairs 

Faculty, staff, students and guests 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite, Rector of the Board, called the meeting to order at 9 a.m., Friday, November 12,  
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2010, in the Board Room in Martin Hall at Radford University. 

 

INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS 

President Kyle asked Mr. Jeffrey S. Douglas, Chief Communications Officer and Executive Director of 

University Relations, to introduce any guests. He introduced Mr. Caleb Fleming from the Roanoke Times. 

APPROVAL OF MEETING AGENDA 

Ms. Nancy E. Artis made the motion to approve the November 12, 2010 meeting agenda as published prior to 

the meeting. Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr. seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Rector Musselwhite asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the September 16-17, 2010 meeting of the 

Board of Visitors, as distributed. Mr. Ronald R. Wesley made the motion; Mr. Fraim seconded the motion, and 

the motion carried unanimously. 

 

REPORT TO THE BOARD OF VISITORS FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE 

Ms. Randi-Lyn Randall, non-voting Student Representative to the Board of Visitors and President of the 

Student Government Association (SGA), reported to the Board on the various activities of the SGA and 

Radford University students.  A copy of her presentation is attached hereto as Attachment A. 

 

REPORT TO THE BOARD OF VISITORS FROM THE FACULTY REPRESENTATIVE 

Dr. Kay K. Jordan, non-voting Faculty Representative to the Board of Visitors and President of the Faculty 

Senate, reported on issues of interest to the faculty. A copy of her report is attached hereto as Attachment B. 

 

REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE  

Mr. Walter F. Rugaber, Chair of the Academic Affairs Committee, reported that the committee met on  

November 11, 2010.  Mr. Rugaber, on behalf of the committee, moved that the following Resolution be adopted 

by the Board:  

 

 Approval of the Resolution adopting the program proposal for Geospatial Science  

 

Dr. Cora S. Salzberg made the motion and Mr. Mark R. Pace seconded the motion and the resolution was 

approved unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment C. 

 

Mr. Rugaber, on behalf of the committee, recommended that the following motion be approved by the Board: 

 

 Approval of the motion not to accept the appeal of the promotion discussed in the Closed  Session  

 of the Academic Affairs Committee on Thursday, November 11th. 

 

Mr. Wesley made the motion and Ms. Artis seconded and the motion was approved unanimously. 

 

REPORT FROM THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND MARKETING COMMITTEE 

Mr. Ronald R. Wesley, Vice Chair of the committee, reported that the committee met on November 11, 2010 

and heard several informational updates and addressed three action items. He shared that Ms. Margaret D. 

McManus, University Auditor presented an oral report on the quarterly University Discretionary Fund review 

and provided copies of the Charter of the Office of Audit and Advisory Services and the Follow-Up Audit  

Status Report to the committee for its information. 
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Mr. Wesley stated that the committee also received reports from Dr. Steven W. Nape, Vice Provost for 

Enrollment Management, Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath, Assistant Vice President for Budget and Planning and Mr. 

Richard S. Alvarez, Chief Financial Officer and Vice President for Finance and Administration.  

 

Mr. Wesley, on behalf of the committee, moved that the following Resolution be adopted: 

 

 Approval of the Resolution certifying that Radford University is in compliance with its Debt 

 Management Policy.  

 

Mr. Fraim made the motion to approve the Resolution and Mr. Darius A. Johnson seconded and the Resolution 

was adopted unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment D. 

 

 Approval of the Resolution adopting revisions to the Radford University Debt Management Policy. 

 

Mr. Rugaber made the motion and Mr. Matthew B. Crisp seconded and the Resolution was adopted 

unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment E. 

 

 Approval of the Resolution adopting revisions to the Radford University Investment Management 

 Policy. 

 

Mr. Pace made the motion to approve the Resolution and Ms. Artis seconded the motion. The Resolution was 

adopted unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment F. 

 

REPORT FROM THE STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE  

Mr. Darius A. Johnson, Chair of the committee reported the committee met on November 11, 2010. He  

shared that the committee received updates on student activities from Ms. Randall, President of the  

Student Government Association (SGA).  He stated that Dr. Mark R. Shanley, Vice President for Student 

Affairs, reported that the division was nearing completion on a seven-year plan that addressed the needs for 

fostering a diverse and distinctive co-curriculum, student retention and success, safe and inviting facilities and 

environment and staff retention and excellence. No action items were referred to the Board from the Student 

Affairs Committee. 

 

REPORT FROM THE UNIVERSITY ADVANCEMENT AND ALUMNI RELATIONS COMMITTEE 

Ms. Nancy E. Artis, Chair of the committee reported that this newly-formed committee held its first meeting on 

November 11.  She reported that the committee received detailed information on fundraising from Ms. 

Catherine C. Greenberg, Vice President for University Advancement, and provided that the committee’s 

oversight encompassed both development activities and alumni relations.  Ms. Artis shared that the committee 

heard a detailed report on the goals and objectives for fundraising for the 2010-2011 fiscal year and the plans 

for alumni relations activities. 

 

Ms. Artis encouraged everyone to participate in the annual fund drive and stressed 100 percent participation 

from the Board of Visitors in support of Radford University. 

 

REPORT ON THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY FOUNDATION 

Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, Board Liaison to the RU Foundation Board, provided information on the endowment  

funds of other 4-year institutions in Virginia in comparison to Radford’s as of June 30
th

, 2009. He welcomed 
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Mr. John Cox as the new Executive Director of the Radford University Foundation and shared that he looked  

forward to working with him.  

 

Mr. Crisp reported that during the 2009-2010 fiscal year the Foundation had achieved an 8.6 percent net growth 

on the funds invested, which was encouraging. He also provided that at the last meeting of the Foundation they 

had a presentation from Mr. Kelly Underwood, Director for University Advancement for Athletics and Mr. 

Michael Hurt, a member of the Foundation Board, detailing the on-going renovations to the RU baseball 

facility.  Mr. Crisp shared that the Foundation Board was scheduled to meet that afternoon and would receive a 

presentation from the Spider Management Group and that he would provide a full report at the next meeting. 

 

SCHEV ORIENTATION REPORT 

Rector Musselwhite reported that he and Mr.Cassaday had attended the SCHEV orientation  

in Richmond on October 20.  He related that presentations were given by SCHEV officials, the Deputy 

Secretary of Education, and former rectors and former members of Boards of Visitors of Virginia’s public 

institutions. He expressed regret that every board member could not attend. He said that throughout the year he 

wanted to invite presentors from the orientation program to speak to RU’s Board to aid members in 

understanding the meaning and purpose of BOV service. Mr. Musselwhite then called upon Mr. Cassaday to 

share his thoughts on the orientation.  

 

Mr. Cassaday reported that everything presented was relevant, from best practices to how the board should  

interface with the Rector, the President, the deans, and faculty.  

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

President Kyle reported on the accomplishments and activities at Radford University that had occurred since the 

September board meetings.  She then called on Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Chief Information Officer and Vice 

President for Information Technology.   

 

Mr. Kemp provided information on the fully integrated information system (Banner); a project almost 

completed pending final approval by the Executive Committee and a final report to the Virginia Information 

Technologies Agency (VITA). Mr. Kemp reported that the project had achieved all of the major objectives 

identified at inception on time and under budget and expressed thanks to all involved and gave special thanks to 

Ms. Artis for her leadership on the project’s Executive Committee.  He also provided that project refinements 

would be ongoing to meet the changing needs of the university.  

 

Mr. Kemp then shared information on the redesigned RU web site and gave a demonstration for the Board.  He 

provided that the new site would be launched in phases beginning with the beta version of the core site on 

November 30, 2010. Mr. Kemp introduced Ms. Jaime C. Hunt, the new Director of Web Communications and 

also thanked Mr. Charles Hayes the project coordinator.   

 

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS 

Rector Musselwhite, read in their entirety for the Board the following two resolutions and then proposed that 

the resolutions be adopted: 

 Approval of the Resolution in recognition of Mr. Todd E. Barrish.  

Ms. Artis made the motion and Dr. Salzberg seconded the motion and the Resolution was approved 

unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment G. 
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 Approval of the Resolution in recognition of Mr. C. Nelson Harris. 

Mr. Fraim made the motion and Ms. Artis seconded the motion and the Resolution was approved unanimously. 

A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment H. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The Rector announced the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Board of Visitors would be held on 

February 1 and 2, 2011, in Richmond. He encouraged the Board to join the RU student delegation at  

Advocacy Day in Richmond on February 3.  With no further business to come before the Board, the Rector 

adjourned the meeting at 11:38 a.m.  

        

  

        Kimberly Chiapetto, Secretary 

        Radford University Board of Visitors   





RU &me
Everyone is a piece to RU’s puzzle.


BOV Presentation November 2010


Attachment A







Problems


To identify the key areas of 
concern that students have 
about RU
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What Student’s Are Saying…


• Alcohol
• Education
• Collaboration


• Stop the “he said, she said”
• Student Leaders


• Masterminds


RU’s Culture 
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What Student’s Are Saying…


• Party School
• Second Choice
• “Work Hard, Play Harder”


Vs.


• Solid Academics
• First Choice
• “Play Hard, Work Harder”


RU’s Image
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•the idea, conception, or mental image one has of oneself
•Increased Confidence


Self-Image


•confidence; faith; trust
•New Level of Conviction


Belief


•effect or influence
•Increased Performance


Action


•something that happens as a consequence; outcome
•More Pride


•Better Morale
•Greater Cause


Results


Changing RU’s Image is a Process
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What Student’s Are Saying…


• Classes that benefit us more in the “real world”
• Examples:


• Leadership, Entrepreneurship, People Skills, Career Skills, Personal Finance


• Classes that use more technology
• Offer more classes that are technologically advanced


RU’s General Education
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The definition of insanity is doing the same 
thing over and over again and expecting 
different results.


Albert Einstein
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Attachment C 


 


Radford University 


Board of Visitors 


Resolution 


Approval of Program Proposal for Geospatial Science – CIP 40.0699 


November 12, 2010 


 


 


WHEREAS, Radford University proposes to establish the first Geospatial Science program in 


Virginia. This program would provide specialized course work for students who seek training in 


geographic information systems (GIS), digital cartographic techniques and their applications, 


remote sensing, environmental issues, and physical geography in preparation for careers in 


geoinformatics or environmental planning and management; and   


 


WHEREAS, Geospatial Science is the study of spatial distributions on the earth’s surface.  Its 


concepts, methods, and theories have roots in both the natural sciences and the social sciences.  


Radford students have demonstrated strong interest in the various aspects of GIS and the realm 


of geoinformatics; and  


 


WHEREAS, Radford University has already invested significant resources in field research 


equipment and laboratory technology to support the discipline of geospatial science; and  


 


WHEREAS, Geospatial Science and the associated Geospatial Technologies has been identified 


as significant growth areas by industry watching organizations for the past decade; and 


 


WHEREAS, most of the resources required to implement this proposed change from a currently 


existing Geography Program to a Geospatial Science Program already exist at Radford 


University; and 


 


WHEREAS, if approved, the Geospatial Science program will replace the Geography program 


that has declined in enrollment over the years but continues to meet SCHEV viability standards.    


 


NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Radford University Board of Visitors approves 


the Program Proposal for Geospatial Science – CIP 40.0699. 








Attachment D 


Radford University Board of Visitors 


Resolution 


Compliance with Debt Management Policy 


November 12, 2010 


 


 WHEREAS, the 2005 Session of the General Assembly adopted, and the Governor 


signed, legislation that provides Radford University and all other public colleges and universities 


in the Commonwealth the opportunity to attain certain authority and autonomy to manage its 


academic and administrative affairs more efficiently and effectively through implementation of 


the Restructured Higher Education Financial and Administrative Operations Act, and 


 


 WHEREAS, on June 30, 2005, the Radford University Board of Visitors approved a 


Resolution of Commitment allowing the University to exercise restructured financial and 


operational authority as identified in the Restructuring Act, and  


 


 WHEREAS, the Governor has established financial and management measures on which 


annual assessment and certification of institutional performance will be evaluated, and 


 


 WHEREAS, the financial and management measures require the Radford University 


Board of Visitors to approve a Debt Management Policy, and 


 


 WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors approved such Debt Management 


Policy as its March 30, 2007 meeting: revisions to this policy were approved by the Board of 


Visitors at its August 23, 2007 meeting, and 


 


 WHEREAS, Schedule A demonstrates that the University meets the requirements 


outlined in the Debt Management Policy; and 


 


 WHEREAS, the Board of Visitors must now certify Radford University’s compliance 


with the approved Debt Management Policy to the Secretary of Finance for the Commonwealth 


of Virginia; 


 


 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, this resolution approved by the Radford 


University Board of Visitors certifies that the University is in compliance with its Debt 


Management Policy. 


 


 


 


 








Attachment E 


Radford University Board of Visitors 


Resolution 


Approve Revisions to the Radford University Debt Management Policy 


November 12, 2010 


 


 WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors approved the Debt Management 


Policy at its March 30, 2007 meeting to address the criteria for issuing debt and the factors to 


consider when evaluating the capital structure of the University; and 


 


 WHEREAS, revisions to this policy were approved by the Board of Visitors at its 


August 23, 2007 meeting; and 


 


 WHEREAS, the Auditor of Public Accounts completed a state-wide review of debt 


policies at all institutions of higher education which recommended that each institution develop 


and use a debt capacity model approved by the Board of Visitors that is compliant with the 


guidelines of the Secretary of Finance and the State Council of Higher Education; and, 


 


 WHEREAS, the proposed revisions to the Debt Management Policy define the 


parameters for the issuance of debt, outline assessment measures and align with the 


recommendations of the Auditor of Public Accounts; 


 


 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Visitors of Radford 


University approves the proposed revisions to the Radford University Debt Management Policy 


as presented. 


 


 


 








Attachment F 


Radford University Board of Visitors 


Resolution 


Approve Revisions to the University Investment Management Policy 


November 12, 2010 


 


 WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors approved the Radford University 


Investment Management Policy at its February 27, 1992 meeting to address the criteria for 


managing the investment portfolio of the University; and 


 


 WHEREAS, the Auditor of Public Accounts released a review of investment policies on 


a number of institutions of higher education in August 2010 which recommended that 


institutions should update their investment policies to include best business practices and 


periodically review their policies for possible improvements; and 


 


 WHEREAS, the proposed policy will incorporate revisions that define the parameters for 


management of the investment portfolio, encompass components of new Government 


Accounting Standards and align with recommendations of the Auditor of Public Accounts; 


 


 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Visitors of Radford 


University approves the proposed revisions to the Radford University Investment Management 


Policy as presented. 








Attachment G 
 


Resolution of the Radford University Board of Visitors 
November 12, 2010 


 
 
WHEREAS, Mr. Todd E. Barrish served the Commonwealth of Virginia with 


distinction as a discerning and thoughtful member of the Radford University Board 
of Visitors from 2009-2010; and, 
 


WHEREAS, during his service on the Board of Visitors, Mr. Barrish 
distinguished himself on the Student Affairs Committee as a member whose 
comments contributed substantially to quality dialogue, constructive analysis and 
sound policy development; and, 
 


WHEREAS, Mr. Barrish earned a B.S. degree in Speech Communication from 
Radford University with a concentration in corporate and public relations in 1998; 
and, 
 


WHEREAS, Mr. Barrish has held a variety of leadership positions in the 
public relations industry, including service as an account executive with Cohn & 
Wolfe Public Relations; as an account executive, senior account executive, and 
director with Connors Communications; as executive vice president and general 
manager of Dukas Public Relations; and in his current position as Managing Director 
of LaunchSquad Public Relations, all in New York City; and, 


 
WHEREAS, Mr. Barrish has further distinguished himself as a member of the 


President’s Advisory Committee at Radford University, as a leadership consultant 
with Delta Chi International Fraternity, and as a member of other boards and 
organizations; and, 


 
WHEREAS, throughout his tenure of service on the Board of Visitors, he 


conducted himself in a manner that reflects his deep commitment to the ideals of 
higher education in general and his dedication to Radford University in particular; 
and,   
 


WHEREAS, Mr. Barrish brought especially useful insight and counsel to the 
Radford University Board of Visitors regarding the important role that strategic 
communications plays in the promotion of institutional advancement and success;  
 


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that on this twelfth day of November 
in the year two thousand and ten, the Radford University Board of Visitors does 
hereby consider and pass this resolution of commendation and appreciation for the 
extraordinary service Mr. Barrish has rendered to the university, and furthermore, 
that this resolution be preserved in perpetuity in the permanent business records of 
the Board of Visitors of Radford University. 
 








Attachment H 
 


Resolution of the Radford University Board of Visitors 
November 12, 2010 


 
 
WHEREAS, the Honorable C. Nelson Harris served the Commonwealth of 


Virginia with distinction as a member of the Radford University Board of Visitors 
from 2006-2010; and, 
 


WHEREAS, throughout his tenure of service, Mr. Harris provided exemplary 
service, leadership, insight and advice for the Board of Visitors and several Board 
committees; and, 


 
WHEREAS, Mr. Harris served as a member of the Student Affairs Committee 


in 2006-2007, a member of the Business Affairs and Student Affairs Committees in 
2007-2008, chaired the Student Affairs Committee and served as a member of the 
Executive Committee in 2008-2009, and chaired the Student Affairs and Athletics 
Committee and served as a member of the Governance and Administration 
Committee and the Executive Committee in 2009-2010; and, 
 


WHEREAS, Mr. Harris earned a B.A. degree in Political Science from Radford 
University in 1987, a master’s degree from Southeastern Baptist Theological 
Seminary in Wake Forest, North Carolina and has conducted post-graduate studies 
at both Princeton Theological Seminary and Harvard University; and, 
 


WHEREAS, Mr. Harris served the City of Roanoke, Virginia as mayor from 
2004-2008, as vice mayor from 1998-2000 and 2002-2004, as a member of City 
Council from 1996-2008, and on the Roanoke City School Board from 1992-1996; 
and, 
 


WHEREAS, Mr. Harris has been recognized for distinguished service through 
numerous awards, honors, and fellowships, including the Roanoke Jaycees’ Roanoke 
Valley’s Outstanding Young Man award in 2002, multiple awards from the Roanoker 
Magazine, including Roanoker of the Year in 2005 and 2006, and recognition as a 
Marshall Memorial Fellow by the German Marshall Fund, which supported 
education and travel in Europe in 2003; and, 
 


WHEREAS, during his tenure of service on the Radford University Board of 
Visitors, Mr. Harris provided wisdom and counsel that contributed substantially to 
the advancement of Radford University, and also helped strengthen and fortify the 
university’s many relationships with people, organizations and institutions in the 
Roanoke Valley; and, 


 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that on this twelfth day in the month 


of November in the year two thousand and ten, the Radford University Board of 
Visitors does hereby consider and pass this resolution of commendation and 
appreciation for the extraordinary service Mr. Harris has rendered to the university, 
and furthermore, that this resolution be preserved in perpetuity in the permanent 
business records of the Board of Visitors of Radford University. 





